Executive Committee
November 13, 2018
Derryberry Hall, Room 210

MINUTES

AGENDA ITEM |-CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL

The Tennessee Tech Board of Trustees Executive Committee met on November 13, 2018, in
Derryberry Hall, Room 210. Chair Tom Jones called the meeting to order at 10:01 a.m.

Chair Jones asked Ms. Kae Carpenter, Secretary, to call the roll. The following members were
present:

e Ms. Trudy Harper
e Mr. Johnny Stites
e Mr. Tom Jones

A quorum was physically in attendance.

Dr. Barbara Fleming, Mr. Forrest Allard, and Dr. Melissa Geist were in attendance. Ms. Rhedona
Rose, Mr. Purna Saggurti, and Ms. Teresa Vanhooser participated by phone.

Tennessee Tech faculty, staff, and members of the public were also in attendance.

AGENDA ITEM [I—APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Ms. Harper moved to recommend approval of the minutes. Mr. Stites seconded the motion.

After an opportunity for further discussion and there being none, the motion carried unanimously.
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AGENDA ITEM I[II—-ALIGNMENT OF TERM EXPIRATIONS FOR STUDENT
TRUSTEE, COMMITTEE CHAIRS, AND CHAIR

Chair Jones stated that the student and faculty trustees’ terms would expire on different dates than
the other trustees. He stated that the hope was to align the terms of the student representative,
faculty representative, and committee chairs to all end June 30.

Chair Jones stated that he was concerned about the student representative’s term beginning in the
summer and the student representative being able to serve the term through June 30. He stated
that he was assuming that the student candidates would be chosen during the school year, the

decision would be made at the March Board meeting, and the individual would assume office at
the June meeting.

Ms. Carpenter clarified that the student trustee term would begin on July 1 of each year.

Dr. Geist stated that the Faculty Senate discussed the faculty trustee’s term and that term ended on
June 30.

Chair Jones stated that the Executive Committee needed to recommend that the terms of the
student trustee, committee chairs, and the board chair all continue through June 30, with all future
terms beginning on July 1.

Mr. Allard asked if the nomination of the student trustee would be held in March or June. He stated
that either could work, the three candidates would make themselves available for the June
meeting, and he did not foresee the change being an issue. Chair Jones answered that the
nomination date would depend on the schedule of the Board but could be held in March or June.

Dr. Fleming stated that it would be great for the upcoming student trustee to have a training
period overlapping with the current student trustee.

Mr. Allard stated that the student nomination could be held in March and the time through the
June meeting could be a training period for the nominated student trustee.

Chair Jones requested a motion to align the expiration of the student trustee’s, the committee
chairs’, and the chair’s terms to June 30 and for all future terms to begin on July 1 and to place it
on the Board’s regular agenda.

Ms. Harper so moved. Mr. Stites seconded the motion.

After an opportunity for further discussion and there being none, the motion carried unanimously.
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AGENDA ITEM IV—UPDATE BY PRESIDENT

President Oldham stated that Amazon chose Nashville to be the location of its east coast
operations hub. He stated that the hub would provide 5,000 jobs. He stated that Tennessee Tech
played a role in the discussions with Amazon.

President Oldham stated that there were over 50 faculty and staff engaged in the implementation
of the strategic plan and the overall effort was led by Dr. Jeff Boles. Drs. Lisa Zagumny and Tom
Payne were heavily involved last year in the development of the strategic plan. He stated that Drs.
Jason Beach, Bedelia Russell, Ann Davis, and Ed Lisic were leaders of the various action groups.

President Oldham stated that the strategic planning groups have been involved in selecting a
grand challenge for Tennessee Tech. He stated the discussions have evolved around the idea of the
future and development of rural communities. He stated that Tennessee Tech had a unique
opportunity to help not only rural communities located near Tennessee Tech, but also across the
country and globally.

President Oldham stated that if the grand challenge was adopted, the entire campus community
would play a role. He stated that the students, faculty, staff, the nature of the scholarships
provided, and the outreach could all be oriented in the direction of the grand challenge.

President Oldham stated that Tennessee Tech was one of two public universities in Tennessee
located in a rural part of the state, with UT-Martin being the other. He stated that Tennessee Tech
felt a moral obligation and had a tremendous opportunity based on that fact.

President Oldham stated that Michael Aikens was leading the strategic planning effort and
involving multiple faculty members. He stated that Mr. Aikens was also leading the center for rural
innovation that has a direct outreach to rural communities.

Mr. Stites asked if it would be clear how the grand challenge played a part in the strategic plan of
Tennessee Tech, how it would be funded, and how it would affect the current mission of
Tennessee Tech, which was to educate students.

President Oldham stated that the grand challenge was integrated throughout the strategic plan. He
stated Tennessee Tech was executing part of the grand challenge already, but was not organized
in a coherent way to capture and leverage those actions. He stated that there might be funding
needed later for other endeavors that were selected. He stated in terms of educating students, the
grand challenge and current mission fit quite well.

President Oldham stated that the future rural communities have a lot to do with educational

attainment and Tennessee Tech receives a lot of students from both the suburban areas and rural
communities of Middle Tennessee.
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Mr. Aikens stated that the grand challenge offered many educational opportunities and focus in the
classroom could provide learning outcomes to rural areas. He stated that Tennessee Tech could
explore grant opportunities for urban and rural areas.

Mr. Aikens stated that, for example, the College of Education and Chemistry Department have a
coeducational $3,000,000 grant, where they are helping to place chemistry teachers in urban areas.
Next year, they will be looking at placing those chemistry teachers in rural areas. He stated that
there was a lot of research opportunity within the rural areas.

Mr. Aikens stated that there were several multi-disciplinary learning opportunities in which the
students could get involved. He stated that during the previous week over 100 positive responses
from students, faculty, and administrators were received with 75 unique ideas on how the grand
challenge could be implemented with little to no cost.

Mr. Aikens stated that the grand challenge applied to all four goals of the strategic plan. He stated
that he was working with the communications team to include the grand challenge in the strategic
plan working booklet, to describe how it would apply to those goals, and how the community
could become involved.

Mr. Stites asked if there would be key performance indicators, metrics, and milestone events to
measure the results of the grand challenge. Mr. Aikens stated that metrics would be included. He
stated that a committee was formed with faculty, administrators, and community members that
would be developing the implementation, how it would be measured, how to determine success,
and how to provide the opportunity for everyone to be involved. He stated that the metrics would
feed in to Tennessee Tech’s existing metrics, which would be provided to the Board.

President Oldham stated that the basic idea was how to apply the intellectual capacity and the
sweat equity of student groups available to Tennessee Tech to move the needle for communities.

President Oldham stated that the most recent THEC meeting went well for Tennessee Tech and
was an indication of the state level of support and the beginning of expectations for fiscal year
2019-2020’s budget. He stated that according to the funding formula, Tennessee Tech was the
number one performing university out of the nine public universities in Tennessee. He stated that
the credit goes to the faculty and staff, and was primarily driven by the number of undergraduates
that Tennessee Tech has produced.

President Oldham stated that if the funding formula was fully funded, Tennessee Tech would
receive a 7.6 percent increase, or $3,800,000, in of new recurring state appropriations. He stated
the funding was contingent upon Governor Lee’s budget and legislative approval of the budget.

Chair Jones asked if there was any indication that the next governor would change the formula.

President Oldham answered that there was not and the THEC staff worked closely with the budget
office and the Governor’s staff in developing the recommendations and formula.
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Chair Jones asked how the FY19-20 budget compared to the FY18-19 budget. President Oldham
stated that the request would be for an additional $3,800,000 to be added to the $51,000,000
appropriations received the previous year.

Ms. Harper asked President Oldham to describe new recurring money. President Oldham answered
that the money would go to Tennessee Tech’s base and subsequent years could be adjusted up or
down based on the funding formula. He stated that when “recurring” was used it was always
subject to a future action by the governor and the legislature.

Dr. Fleming stated that the Board should review the funding formula to gain a better
understanding. She stated that it helped Tennessee Tech to have a high number of graduates and
it hurt Tennessee Tech when the number of graduates declined.

President Oldham stated that there was a three-year moving average on the number of graduates,
so there was a dampening effect that slows the decline but also made it slower to ramp up. He
stated that the formula has fundamentally changed the conversation in Tennessee around student
success. He stated that the formula has driven campuses to be more student-oriented.

Chair Jones asked how good Tennessee Tech was at predicting the outcome of the funding
formula.

President Oldham stated that it was not only Tennessee Tech’s performance being measured but
the other universities’ performances as well. He stated that Tennessee Tech had an idea in
November 2018 of what the outcome might be on July 1, 2019. He stated that it was the earliest
indication of what the outcome of the funding formula would be, but that did not mean it could
not change.

President Oldham stated that the capital outlay priority list sent to the state included Tennessee
Tech’s engineering building at number four on the list, which was in the fundable range. He stated
that the engineering building was a $55,000,000 project and Tennessee Tech had some money
already committed but also would raise $5,000,000-$8,000,000 to match funding for the building.

President Oldham stated THEC was recommending the third and final installment of the Carnegie
funds, equaling $900,000, which would bring the total recurring amount to $2,100,000 for the

Carnegie reclassification.

President Oldham stated that if the capital maintenance pool was fully funded as recommended by
THEC, Tennessee Tech would receive $7,700,000 to continue capital maintenance on campus.

Dr. Geist asked if that was a typical amount received. President Oldham stated that it was
approximately double.

Dr. Geist asked if Tennessee Tech was certain it would receive the Carnegie funds. President
Oldham answered that it was not certain, and unless THEC recommended the funding, it was
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extremely difficult to get. He also stated that it was the legislature’s decision to fund the budget as
submitted or not.

President Oldham stated that THEC had discussed its preliminary range for tuition increases, which
will probably be 0-2.5 percent and that THEC would set the final range at its May meeting.

President Oldham stated that the Policy 780 investigation was complete. He thanked Ms. Harper
and the investigation committee for their efforts. He stated that he has spoken with Dr. Fleming
and with Dr. Smith, President of the Faculty Senate, about some ways to communicate more fully
and more directly with the campus community.

President Oldham stated that he felt the need to apologize to the Executive Committee and to the
campus community as a whole for any role he played in the research misconduct and he realized
as president, regardless of what mistakes were made, the buck stopped with him. He stated that
the letter should never have left campus, he should have caught that, and should not have signed
it, regardless of the circumstances. He stated that there should be no communication of results of
studies other than to the sponsor of the studies.

President Oldham stated that prior to the completion of the 780 process, he was limited as to what
he could say because until that time, he did not have the benefit of knowing all the facts. Now that
the 780 process was finished, he wanted to speak with the campus community and address
whatever questions he could. He stated that action items needed to be put in place to prevent
similar mistakes from being made in the future.

Chair Jones asked if Ms. Harper and President Oldham felt this committee had complete
independence and how well it performed its job.

Ms. Harper stated that Dr. Oldham was not at all involved with the committee’s investigation. She
stated that she wrote the letter in consultation with Provost Bruce and Dr. Huo, as required by
Policy 780.

Ms. Harper stated that the procedures in Policy 780 worked well and there would be more
discussion about improving the process.

Ms. Harper stated that she could not say enough about the excellent job the committees did and
that the completeness, professionalism, and the respect shown to everyone involved in the process
was above reproach. She stated that she believed that all sanctions have been issued that needed
to be issued and she did not expect any further action to be taken on this particular matter, other
than lessons learned.

Chair Jones thanked Ms. Harper for her service in this process. He stated that when President
Oldham recused himself from the process, it was the Board’s responsibility to step up. He stated
that Ms. Harper handled the process in a way that no one else on the Board could have done. He
thanked Dr. Oldham for his comments and stated that those comments were an important part of
the healing process.
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Mr. Stites stated that he was quite proud of Ms. Harper and he thanked President Oldham for his
comments. He asked if there were any Board policies that should be adjusted to help the President
and others on campus.

Ms. Harper stated that Tennessee Tech needed an institutional conflict of interest policy to address
what it means to do sponsored research and what is allowed and not allowed. She stated that, in
her opinion, Tennessee Tech had some of these points in place but they were not clear enough.
She stated that Tennessee Tech should not ever communicate results of research to anyone other
than the sponsor.

Ms. Harper stated that the policy should explain how to replace the principal investigator and
ensure that process was tight. She stated that Tennessee Tech might want to incorporate concepts
from the federal statute in its policy.

Ms. Harper stated that she was asked many times why the process took so long. She stated that
Tennessee Tech should revisit the timing but also ensure it had sufficient time to do a complete
and thorough review. She stated that this investigation occurred over the summer but those
involved worked very hard and she believed this review could not have been completed any
sooner. She stated that Tennessee Tech could slightly compress the timeline but did not believe it
should make any major changes to the timeline outlined in Policy 780 because Tennessee Tech
had to ensure that it maintained the integrity of the process.

Ms. Harper stated that Tennessee Tech needed to give further consideration to how it would
handle a complaint that was not well-grounded and address that issue in more detail in Policy 780.
She stated that, overall, the policy worked well and the decisions were not difficult at the end of
the day.

Dr. Geist stated that she was glad Tennessee Tech was moving past the matter and was pleased
Ms. Harper was helping that to happen. She stated that she found it incredible that a policy was
needed that stated that a Pl cannot be replaced and was flabbergasted that anyone would believe
that was acceptable.

Ms. Harper stated that there were a number of mistakes made, including that issue, but none of
them should have happened.

Chair Jones thanked Ms. Harper for her comments.

Mr. Stites asked if Ms. Harper required authorization from the Executive Committee to propose
revisions to Policy 780.

Ms. Harper stated that a process was underway to propose needed improvements for the policy and
those changes would not have to be approved until presented for approval. She stated that she
would continue to work on the improvements until advised otherwise.
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Dr. Fleming asked if those changes would be processed through regular channels. Ms. Harper
stated that the changes would be processed through the Academic Council and University
Assembly.

Chair Jones stated that the Board has one employee and that employee had both been directed by
the Board and had also taken it upon himself to review the policies and for those reasons, the
Executive Committee did not need to take any further action.

AGENDA ITEM V—UPDATE ON FISCAL MATTERS

Dr. Stinson stated that she wanted to begin with unrestricted state appropriations. She stated that
the document in the Committee’s book was provided to Tennessee Tech by the Tennessee Board of
Regents because it still had authority for Tennessee Tech state appropriations. She stated that
Tennessee Tech started the year with the $51,066,000 and that included the recurring $500,000
received for the Carnegie classification the previous year. She stated that there are many other
recurring and one-time adjustments related to OPEB, retirement rates, and insurance premiums.
She stated that a particularly important one she wanted to point out was the legislative
amendment column that showed $3,700,000. She stated that the $3,000,000 was for the
enhancement in the College of Engineering and the other $700,000 was for the Carnegie
reclassification. She stated that the footnote showed that those were recurring dollars for
Tennessee Tech. She stated that the document also showed that none of the other legislative
amendments for other institutions were recurring funds.

Dr. Stinson moved to the next item, which was the enrollment data. She stated that Tennessee
Tech had a shortfall of approximately $2,000,000 in its out-of-state tuition revenues and that was
primarily related to international students. She stated that about 44 international students were
not able to obtain visas and return and several prospective international students were unable to
obtain visas. She stated that according to the Office of International Education, Tennessee Tech
had the potential to have 20 additional international students for the spring semester. She stated
that potential increase in international enrollment was not built into the budget because it was
still a somewhat volatile environment.

Dr. Stinson stated that the $2,000,000 shortfall had been addressed and it was in the October
budget that would be presented at the December 2018 Board meeting for approval. She stated that
Tennessee Tech did not make an across-the-board cut but made the cuts strategically. She stated
that there were some units that did not take reductions and it was decided not to cut ITS and
Facilities because those two units would be an important part of Tennessee Tech’s strategic plan.
She stated that University Advancement’s budget was not cut because it would be working on
raising matching funds for the new engineering building. She stated that Athletics’ budget was not
cut primarily because approximately 50 percent of Athletics budget is based on the student fee and
student athletic fee. She stated that she and Dr. Brandon Johnson worked together to identify
$700,000 of funds designated for scholarships that were not going to be used.
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Dr. Fleming asked for clarification on how the $700,000, played into the previous $3,000,000
scholarship shortfall, and when repayment of the shortfall would be complete. Dr. Stinson
answered that the $700,000 was a part of that shortfall and it was planned to take pieces of that
scholarship budget to repay the $3,000,000 shortfall, rather than cutting into college budgets. She
stated that $300,000 from International Education was also identified to meet the shortfall and
was available due to the decline in international student enrollment.

Chair Jones asked if the decline was the result of students not returning or the result of cutting
scholarships to international students. Dr. Stinson answered that the students who did not return
were primarily full-pay students. She stated that the available scholarship dollars not awarded
were reduced so the budgeted international scholarships were now Lless.

Chair Jones asked if that was a portion of a much larger international scholarship pool. Dr. Stinson
and President Oldham explained how international scholarships were used to attract students.

Mr. Stites asked if it was best for a regional university to use those scholarship dollars to fund
international students when it could instead fund a student from this region who might not get to
enroll because sufficient scholarship dollars were not made available to him/her.

President Oldham replied that he believed it was very important that Tennessee Tech had an
international component on campus and in a setting like the Upper Cumberland, it might be more
important than for campuses in urban settings. He stated that when students graduate, they would
be competing globally. He stated that many would not have an opportunity to study abroad or to
gain an international experience on their own. He stated that if an international component was
available on this campus, it helped students adjust to operating in a more global environment. He
stated that he would not want offering scholarships to international students to interfere with
making it affordable for someone from the Upper Cumberland to attend. He stated that there was a
balance but he felt good about the current level of Tennessee Tech’s international student
enrollment.

Mr. Stites stated that he also would not want any regional students to be prevented from enrolling
at Tennessee Tech. He asked if Tennessee Tech’s current international student enrollment was at
about 10-15 percent. President Oldham answered that Tennessee Tech’s international enrollment
was currently less than 10 percent.

Dr. Stinson stated that Tennessee Tech was down to about 278 international students. She stated
that in fall 2014, Tennessee Tech had about 1239 international students and Tennessee Tech lost
over $11,000,000 in international student revenues. Dr. Stinson added that many of those dollars
had been used for one-time expenditures in recognition of the possibility of fluctuations.

Mr. Stites stated that his perception was that most international students came here to get an
education and then returned to their home country. He stated that he felt some value was gained
by local students getting to know someone from other countries but he believed that priority
should be given to the students of the Upper Cumberland.
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Chair Jones stated that just because international scholarships were offered, it did not mean that
scholarships were being taken away from regional students. He stated that it actually meant that
revenue was gained because it helped ensure that international students enrolled and they paid

more than the in-state students. He stated that it helped the bottom line, instead of taking away
from it.

Dr. Stinson stated that Dr. Lori Bruce wanted to address an area in Academic Affairs that she had
identified that could reduce Academic Affairs’ budget by $298,000.

Dr. Bruce stated that prior to learning of the budget situation, she was already several months into
assessment of the Digital and Distance Education unit, with the intent to reorganize it. She stated
that the budget situation just expedited the process. She stated that “digital” means online courses
and “distance” is the label placed on extended education that encompasses branch campuses,
continuing education, and dual enrollment. She stated that she had considered a reorganization
based on finances and academics, but primarily on academic factors. She stated that one of the
issues that concerned her was that two offices, both reporting to the Provost’s Office, had
responsibilities for online learning. She stated that situation created a very high potential for
redundancy of efforts and for operating at cross-purposes. She stated that she had reorganized so
both would be brought under one umbrella to report to the Center for Innovative Teaching and
Learning (CITL). She stated this would, hopefully, facilitate synergy and minimize potential for
redundancy. She stated that the other aspect was that the CITL was led by a tenured faculty
member and provided faculty development opportunities and instructional technology support. She
stated that to bring all of it under the CITL would foster more direct interactions with faculty and
provide opportunities to support faculty-led development of distance programs and distance
courses. She stated that she felt strongly that development of those should be faculty-driven and
the reorganization would help facilitate that and also cut some costs.

She stated that for the extended education component, both the continuing education and the
branch campuses had been in decline for several years. She stated that continuing education’s
projected revenues, as compared to actual revenues, had a deficit of over $250,000 over the last
four years. She stated that enrollment at the branch campuses’ 2+2 programs was down 30 percent
over the past four years. She stated that she reorganized it by eliminating some positions and
changed the reporting structure to the Dean of Interdisciplinary Studies. She stated that particular
dean was passionate about adult learners and he was passionate about nontraditional modalities
of offering courses and programs.

Mr. Stites asked for an example of the branch campuses. Dr. Bruce answered that 2+2 programs
were located, for example, at Oak Ridge, Pellissippi, Motlow/Tullahoma, and Roane State.

Mr. Stites asked if the faculty drove to the off-site location. Dr. Bruce answered that some of the
faculty stay at the off-site locations but might also teach on campus. She stated that a part-time,
temporary administrative associate might also be assigned to the site. She stated that after that
program started reporting to the Dean of the College of Interdisciplinary Studies, he would closely
monitor the program and had many ideas of how to grow the programs. She stated that many
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people in the unit were not surprised about the reorganization, due to the steep enrollment decline
in recent years.

Mr. Stites stated that with people at Motlow, Pellissippi, etc. talking about Tennessee Tech and
encouraging individuals to take Tech courses, he was surprised that these off-site programs did not
increase enrollment.

Dr. Geist stated that they want different programs there. She stated that at a Lot of the locations,
the only courses offered were Interdisciplinary Studies courses.

Dr. Bruce stated that the College of Education was offering far more courses at these sites than
Interdisciplinary Studies. She stated that the full-time faculty located at these sites were College of
Education faculty.

President Oldham stated that he believed the markets in those areas have been saturated. He
stated that these markets were typically located in fairly isolated environments with smaller
populations of potential students.

Dr. Fleming asked if this was all under the Center for Innovative Teaching and Learning. Dr. Bruce
answered that the online component was under the Center for Innovative Teaching and Learning.

Dr. Fleming asked who the director of the Center was and if the Center was new. Dr. Bruce
answered that the interim director was Dr. Bedelia Russell, the Center was not new, and had staff
reporting to it who were responsible for online enrollment and course development and facilitated
the faculty’s conversion of traditional courses to online courses.

President Oldham stated that he appreciated Dr. Bruce doing this reorganization. He stated that in
one of the first conversations when she came on campus, she was asked to review this area for a
possible reorganization. He stated that neither he nor Dr. Bruce believed that this was the final
answer but it was a great first step in the right direction. He stated that Tennessee Tech wanted to
grow online and distance education and wanted to do it as aggressively and thoughtfully as
possible.

Dr. Bruce stated that this reorganization was not an indication that Tennessee Tech was not
committed to online and 2+2 programs. She stated that it was a sign that Tennessee Tech was
committed to making these programs grow. She stated that these recent changes intentionally

placed Tennessee Tech in a different trajectory and showed its commitment to these types of
offerings.

AGENDA ITEM VI-DISCUSSION OF THE BOARD’S EFFECTIVENESS

Chair Jones stated that the Board evaluation was conducted and the results were summarized.
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Chair Jones stated that the Executive Committee was charged with reviewing the responses and
deciding what to do with the results. He stated that he reviewed and edited the summary, which
resulted in the summary in the Committee’s material.

Chair Jones stated that there was consensus among the Board members on some topics and some
common actions were requested. He stated that even on those items, he was not certain that Board
action was needed, other than to suggest to the President and the staff that these were open-
ended comments from the Board.

Ms. Harper stated that the first step of the President’s review process was that the President
offered his thoughts on the goals and objectives for the year. She stated that because this was the
first year, the President really did not have any input from the Board, other than what he had heard
the Board say. She stated that his input was received by the Board, the Board offered comments,
resulting in what was agreed to by both the President and the Board. She stated that to ensure this
information was incorporated, she would like the results from this process to be offered to the
President for inclusion in his goals and objectives for next year.

Chair Jones stated that while the Board could have Board goals and objectives, President’s goals
and objectives, and institutional goals and objectives, managing goals and objectives was not
really the Board’s business. He stated that the point was that the President was the Board’s
employee, the President was supposed to set the vision and the direction of the university, and the
Board should take every action and opportunity to influence that direction and opportunity.

Chair Jones stated that one of the items on the summary read “Process and benchmarks related to
the evaluation of the president’s performance” and “Streamlined focus on a smaller set of goals
with appropriate metrics.” He stated that guidance had been given to the President and in his next
set of goals and objectives, the Board would see how that was addressed. He stated that if the
Board was not happy with the metrics, the outcome could be sent back for reconsideration.

Chair Jones stated that he discussed with the President and the Board Secretary whether any
actionable items were needed. He stated that he believed no Board action items were required. He
stated that the Board did not want to micromanage the President’s job, neither as a Board, nor as
individual Board members.

Chair Jones then reviewed and commented on the Discussion Items Related to the Board’s
Effectiveness:
1. Informational meetings/training related to:
a. Refresher course(s) on fiduciary and ethical responsibilities and the role of the
Board
Chair Jones stated that over the course of the next year or more, refresher
courses(s) would be conducted as informational meetings at scheduled
Board meetings.
b. Faculty Senate
Chair Jones stated that the Board needed to gain a better understanding of
the role of the Faculty Senate and ways to better communicate with it.
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c. Budget (process and updates on status and on progress on five-year plan)
Chair Jones stated that this item was already in process and that it was very
important. He stated that Tennessee Tech’s fiscal health was of the highest
priority so the Board needed to become better educated on budget
processes.

d. Best practices in university management and effective governance
Chair Jones stated that the Board did its best to understand university
activities but trustees did not lead university endeavors so it would be
helpful to have more information on this topic.

Ms. Harper stated that after she completed her survey it occurred to her that
a Code of Conduct for Board members was needed because questions about
communication had arisen. She stated the Board had Policy 001/Code of
Conduct, Ethics and Conflict of Interest but that her concern was less about
not having conflicts but more about how trustees interacted and
communicated and what the Board’s role was in relation to the campus. Mr.
Stites stated that “governance” might be what she was referring to and Ms.
Harper agreed.

Chair Jones stated that this idea was captured under the Communications
item. He stated that under this particular item, informational sessions that
could be beneficial to the Board were listed.

President Oldham asked if there was a preferred time or format that the
Board suggested for these informational meetings.

Chair Jones stated that he thought it was important that committee
meetings had the flexibility to meet as needed between the quarterly
meetings. He stated that his general guidance would be to leave the
committee meeting schedules up to the committee chairs. He stated that
committee chairs should be able to adapt as committee members’ schedules
changed. He stated that when out-of-cycle committee meetings were held,
informational meetings could also be included at that time.

President Oldham stated that he and the staff would work with committee
chairs to identify particular areas of concern and find the right format to fit
committee members’ schedules.

President Oldham stated that THEC was working on offering some
additional training but was looking at a global perspective and not a local,
institutional perspective.

Dr. Fleming stated that input was also needed from the faculty because, per
the AAUP survey, which included 130 faculty responses, the responses
indicated that the Board had not done a very good job. She stated that
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possibly Troy Smith could ask the Faculty Senate what the faculty expected
from the Board and where the Faculty Senate felt the Board had failed.

Dr. Geist stated that the faculty trustees from the LGls met reqularly and
possibly the chairs could do that as well. She stated that the meetings
provided a great touchpoint to see what was going on at other universities.
Mr. Allard stated that the meetings with other student trustees were a
fantastic resource and some of the best training he had received for his
student trustee role.

e. Policy development and implementation

f. Other boards processes (e.g., participation in meetings with other boards)
Chair Jones stated that he thought this was an item that needed to be explored
but recognized it would be difficult to schedule.

2. Committees and meetings
a. Committee structure

Chair Jones stated that when committee structures were first considered,
Tennessee Tech proposed four committees. He stated that having only nine
Board members, he decided to collapse the committees into three. He stated
that his recommendation was to keep the committee structure at this time but if
the new Board Chair wanted to reconsider the division of responsibilities when
selected, that would be the new Chair’s prerogative.

Chair Jones stated that without having the benefit of observing other boards’
committee structures, he felt the Board had functioned very well with its
committee structure.

President Oldham stated that he had not noticed the current committee
structure being a deterrent from the administration’s perspective.

Mr. Stites stated that he thought longer Board meetings might be needed so
that more time could be spent learning about Tennessee Tech.

Chair Jones stated that if a Board meeting had a particularly heavy agenda, one
possibility was to have Board meetings on one day and committee meetings on
another day.

President Oldham stated that committee meetings could be held on the
afternoon of day one, followed by a dinner or social event combined with a
learning opportunity that evening, and the Board meeting could be held on day
two with the intent to finish by noon. He stated that this would allow for travel
to campus the morning of day one and travel home the afternoon of day two.
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Mr. Stites stated that he disagreed with Chair Jones on one point. He stated that
did not believe it was the President’s responsibility to set the vision for
Tennessee Tech. He stated that he believed it was the Board’s responsibility to
set the vision. President Oldham stated that he believed both were right.

Chair Jones stated that the President and the Board had to be in sync. He stated
that if the President and the Board were out of sync, Tennessee Tech had a
problem. He stated that the President had the opportunity to read all the
Board’s evaluation results and if the results did not influence his vision and his
thinking, then there would be a problem. He stated that he did not think the
Board had a problem and Mr. Stites agreed.

Dr. Fleming stated that trustees spent a lot of time prior to the committee
meetings reviewing materials and looking for pitfalls that possibly the
presenters had not thought of. She stated that when trustees got into the Board
meeting, it could appear that little or no thought was given to an agenda item
and the item was just rubber-stamped. She stated that she wanted faculty to
know how much time and thought had gone into preparation for these
meetings.

Chair Jones stated that much of the work and presentations were done in the
committee meetings. He stated that the committee meetings were not streamed
and it was possible that some only paid attention to the Board meetings. He
stated that individuals had the option to attend both types of meetings, which
was one advantage to having both the committee and Board meetings on one
day.

Mr. Stites stated that there were over 30 comments about metrics, key
performance indicators, and dashboard indicators. He stated that he did not
know who needed to identify the specific indicators but the Board somehow
needed to become educated on how to use them correctly.

President Oldham stated that Tennessee Tech measured an enormous amount
of criteria. He stated that where the Board could be helpful to him was in
identifying what indicators were most meaningful to the Board.

Mr. Stites stated that, ultimately, the Board had to set the vision. He stated that
it was up to the President to carry out that vision to the best of his ability, but
the metrics important to the Board needed to be measured, and that was how
the President’s performance would be measured.

President Oldham stated that he would attempt to provide specific, high-level
metrics for those goals included on his evaluation and any other high-level
institutional priorities. He stated that, for example, he would attach metrics to
the strategic plan.
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3. Communications
a. Improving communications with and between the President, administration, and
the Board
Chair Jones stated that the Board, the President, and the administration were
working hard to improve communications.
b. Meeting materials finalized sooner
Chair Jones stated that the staff was working to make this happen.
¢. Reports included in materials but not necessarily presented
Chair Jones stated that this had been discussed with staff.
d. Dashboard for strategic plan and/or dashboard for assessment of progress toward
goals
Chair Jones stated that the staff was asked to work on providing this to the
Board to help trustees measure areas of progress.

4. Process and benchmarks related to the evaluation of president’s performance
Streamline focus on smaller set of goals with appropriate metrics

Chair Jones stated that the Board had discussed this multiple time.

5. Addressing Tennessee Tech’s major issues
Chair Jones stated that this was a free-form question in the evaluation. He stated that
as Board members, all trustees had different ideas as to what the university’s major
issues were. He stated that Tennessee Tech’s fiscal health and student enrollment were
not one and the same. He stated that student enrollment was how to fund and pay for
costs but Tennessee Tech’s fiscal health went beyond that. He stated that it was the
health and progress of all these different areas. He stated that making decisions about
programs was included: should they be cut or should they not and how were they
performing. He stated that from the Provost’s earlier presentation, it was apparent that
she was already looking at these items. He stated that he thought the five-year fiscal
plan was also an administrative responsibility.

Chair Jones stated that his request to President Oldham was that the President would use these
ideas to help frame his goals and objectives and the Board would respond accordingly. President
Oldham replied that he would do so.

Dr. Fleming asked if the list could be maintained, periodically returning to it to see where
improvement was still needed.

Chair Jones stated that he was not opposed to that. He stated that the way this Board was set up to
work with the President was that he provided the goals and objectives and it had been made clear
that the Board wanted metrics. He stated that some goals and objectives were more subjective and
could not be measured but the Board had provided that for guidance. He stated that specific
classes and meetings had been requested.
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President Oldham stated that the Board would evolve over time with the new administration. He
stated that some members would rotate off, new members would be appointed, and the make-up
of the Board would most likely change. He stated that it was important for the Board to go through
this exercise annually because the dispositions, attitudes, and thoughts would likely evolve over
time.

Dr. Fleming stated that she thought it would be helpful to come back to this list in six months and
ask if any progress had been made.

Chair Jones stated that can be done. He stated that it was the Executive Committee’s responsibility
to review the Board evaluation results and the Committee could certainly review the list and
progress made before the next Board self-evaluation. He stated that Ms. Harper had already left
the meeting, but she had seen the results, and he believed she was comfortable with the list. He
asked Mr. Stites and other Board members if this was an appropriate way to handle the Board
evaluation results.

Mr. Stites answered that he thought it was a good compilation of what had been discussed. He
stated that he thought more time needed to be spent identifying exactly what metrics were
important and what goals were really important for the President to focus on. He stated that
discussion should be done in concert with the President. He stated that the Board could not ask the
President to tell the Board what he wanted to do and then hold him responsible for it, unless the
Board agreed with it.

Chair Jones stated that THEC’s funding formula had a series of metrics for the funding formula and
while it probably was not everything the Board wanted, it was a starting point. He stated that the
President had been given guidance and had heard the Board’s comments. He stated that when the
President’s goals and objectives were provided to the Board, Mr. Stites would want to see some
metrics and he believed Dr. Fleming would also.

Dr. Fleming stated that THEC determined funding based on the number of graduates but provided
additional credit for adult learners and students at the poverty level. She stated that her question
was how the Board could focus on those groups.

President Oldham stated that Dr. Fleming was correct and the formula had codified the primary
interests of the State of Tennessee, which should not be minimized. He stated that Tennessee
Tech’s budget was not limited by that, however.

Dr. Fleming stated that she agreed with but believed subsets of that goal were needed to help
ensure that numbers of adult learners and students at the poverty level were sufficient.

Chair Jones stated that Governor Haslam told him that the reason he introduced legislation to
make Tennessee Tech and other public universities locally governed institutions was because he
wanted a group of people to wake up each morning thinking about how they could take care of
Tennessee Tech. He stated that THEC metrics were important but it was Tennessee Tech’s desire to
be unique, to set its own vision, and to plot its own course. He stated that he thought the Board’s
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actions and engagement with Tennessee Tech were bearing fruit. He stated that the Board did not
want to micromanage the President, the university, or the administration. He stated that if doing so
became the culture of Tennessee Tech and the Board, Tennessee Tech would not have the strong
presidents and leaders needed. He stated that was paramount to Tennessee Tech to always have
the strongest possible leader.

AGENDA ITEM VII—OTHER BUSINESS

No further business was raised.

AGENDA ITEM VIII—ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:14 p.m.

Approved,

Kae Carpenter, SecretaFy
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